
PLS 101 - Lecture 6

We were talking about the differences between a unitary, confederal and a 
federal system and we were talking about some advantages and disadvantages of 
federalism.  We havenít really talked about the advantages yet but the 
disadvantages we started talking about was the fact that, for example, because 
the states do have a lot of power.  They can block a very important national 
policy such as civil rights.  Do you remember what is the one thing in the 
Constitution that really gives the states a lot of power?  If I were to ask 
you that question, what would you tell me?

[Inaudible student response]
The reserve powers clause found where?  In the Bill of Rights.  And 
specifically which one?  The 10th Amendment.  Very good.  Thatís right.

And again, because they do have a lot of powers, sometimes they can have 
certain disadvantages in terms of trying to accomplish ó they have a lot of 
powers to do what they want to do even if the Federal government agrees or 
disagrees with some of that.  And I gave you some examples about ó in class on 
Monday.  Iím sorry.  Wednesday. 

The other example I showed you or shared with you is the idea that because 
there is a lot of power, sometimes local interests can go unchecked.  They can 
get away with things because thereís not some kind of accountability to hold 
them in check for some of their behaviors.  Sometimes you may see that in the 
example of police or law enforcement.  It also for variations in terms of how 
people are treated.  Remember we were talking about some of those issues, how 
the laws can vary dramatically from one state to the next.  Thatís one 
example.

Another example in terms of how do people ó how do different states 
provide for those on public assistance.  Thereís a lot of variation from one 
state to the next.  The states are allowed to do ó to have those variations in 
place.  Even though, again, the need may be the same, how theyíre treated from 
one state versus another can be large indeed.

I also had finished up by saying that the state and local governments may 
lack the power to ó and the resources and the expertise to carry out certain ó 
not the power by the resources and the expertise to carry out important kinds 
of policies.  Some places are ó some states are very wealthy, some are not.  
And so the poor states ó you know, they do the best they can.  But that also 
means that in terms of getting a quality education there might be some 
compromise with that as compared to other states that have more money and that 
can afford to spend more money per student for their education.  So those are 
some of the disadvantages that we talked about.

Let me now talk a little bit about some of the advantages.  That 
disadvantage number 3 is advantage number 1.  Basically the same wording.  One 
of the disadvantages of federalism can also be seen as a very clear advantage 
of federalism.  It is good that you allow for big variations in terms of how 
people are treated.  Because it makes sense in a lot of ways that some states 
ó there ought to be some flexibility for some states to enact laws that are 
different from other states, that are more in tune with their own unique 
conditions.

One of the first things that comes to my mind is speed limits.  You know, 
way, way back when ó you may not remember this, but we used to have a national 
speed limit of 55 mph.  There was a lot of research that suggested that by 
lowering the speed limit, that would save lives.  That empirical research is 
still true.  But we began to see back since the early 1990s or so states 



exercising more flexibility in changing their speed limits to adapt or to 
allow for local conditions.  And so, for example, here in Missouri the 
standard speed limit is what: 60, 65, going on the Interstate?  Okay.

I remember when I was ó I went to school up at Syracuse University up in 
Syracuse, New York.  At the time there the speed limit in New York was 55 mph.  
Now, Iím from Georgia.  What weíd do when going home for Christmas, weíd drive 
all the way down to Georgia.  And going all the way through New York, upstate 
New York and the borders there, 55 mph. all the way through.  Youíd get to 
Pennsylvania and guess what?  Still 55 mph.  Youíd get to West Virginia and 
Maryland?  Still 55 mph.  Now, Iím not saying you should do this, but we were 
doing about 60, knowing when you do 60 sometimes thatís okay.  Not that Iíd 
advocate breaking the law by any means, but, you know.  Wouldnít try to go 
more than 60 mph., though.  I could not wait to get ó weíd go through Virginia 
and guess what?  Still 55 mph.  We get to the North Carolina border and guess 
what?  It changed to 65 mph., and we said, ìGreat.  Weíre in North Carolina 
and we can start cruising now.î  And, of course, 65 really meant 70.  Not 75, 
okay?  And so I just could not wait to get to North Carolina because once I 
hit North Carolina, I could put the pedal to the metal and that would be fine, 
and I could get home sooner to my Christmas dinner.  And so I just remember 
that, you know.  But again, different states could enact their own different 
kinds of policies.

Anybody from Montana, by any chance?  Youíve been there?  Does Montana 
have speed limits?  Whatís the current law say about this?  For the longest 
time I thought it was what is reasonable and prudent conditions.  Now, that 
may have actually changed.  I donít know, if they have changed, what exactly 
it would be right now but there are some speed limits.  And you can get pulled 
over for speeding in Montana.  But I do remember for the longest time if the 
conditions were such that you could go 100 mph. and there was no one around, 
it was safe, that you were not gonna get pulled over or ticketed.  I do think 
that has changed a little bit since that time.  But again, theyíre still 
pretty reasonable about that.

And again, it does make sense in a lot of ways in Montana.  Youíre not 
having to worry about the traffic congestion at the same level as you might be 
if you were in downtown St. Louis or something like that.  So again, that 
could be in some respects a real advantage for a Federal system because they 
ought to have the power and the right to make some changes that are consistent 
with their own local or unique conditions.

Let me give you another one here.  Iíve got a point up here on the 
PowerPoint.  States can become laboratories of democracy.  Now, let me tell 
you what I mean by this.  In a lot of ways states can play a leading role in 
becoming innovators in terms of new policies.  You can call them laboratories 
of democracy, you can call them laboratories of experimentation.  But the idea 
is this.  The states ought to have the right to try out new ways of doing 
things for which there may not be a Federal standard.

And Iíll give you a couple of examples of that.  Hereís an historical 
example in Wyoming.  Women were allowed to vote in Wyoming as early as 1888, 
long before the 19th Amendment to the Constitution was passed in 1920.  So 
thatís an historical example.  More recently ó more of a modern example is 
California.  California has clean air standards that have always surpassed the 
Federal government guidelines.  Some other examples.  Weíve had in the last 10 
years or so some fundamental changes to our welfare system.  And the reason 
why we do ó in fact, you may have heard Bill Clinton say at one point in time, 
ìWeíre gonna put an end to welfare as we know it.î  Well, he was actually 



acting on some things that were going on at the Federal level but also the 
state levels about some innovations that were happening.

One particular state that comes to mind is Wisconsin.  Under Wisconsin 
there were some major types of reform, welfare reform, and Wisconsin was 
showing a lot of positive results in their changes in their policies.  Some 
other examples would be Oregon, Hawaii in terms of their health control ó Iím 
sorry ó their health policy and some of the innovations that they have made in 
terms of how they implement health care in those states.

So the idea, then, is all the states have some flexibility in trying new 
things.  If we donít have a Federal standard or perhaps we donít know what the 
best way to do it, let the states go out and try to innovate new ways.  And 
maybe we can learn from the examples of other states to help make for better 
public policy.  Not only in our own state, but even at the Federal level.  So 
in that regard, that can be good.  I mean, thatís a real clear advantage of 
federalism because the states do have the opportunity to make these kinds of 
changes here that can potentially benefit all of society.  So thatís why 
theyíre called laboratories of experimentation, laboratories of democracy as 
well.

Believe it or not, when I think of Missouri ó I donít think of Missouri as 
being the most progressive state in the union.  You may feel otherwise.  I 
donít know.  Probably not.  But in some cases Missouri has been a leader in 
certain types of innovations, policy innovations.  Has anybody, for example, 
heard of the program called Parents as Teachers?  Iíll bet most of you have.  
Parents as Teachers is a really neat program that is designed to help new 
parents learn to help nurture their babies.  They come in ó the state provides 
for training of workers that will come into your house, and they will give you 
some examples and some ideas of how you can stimulate your childís 
intellectual development.  I participated in this program and I thought it was 
a wonderful program.  The other states look at Missouri as an example of this 
and have adopted that.

At one point in time ó I think I mentioned this on Wednesday ó at one 
point in time Missouri was considering increasing the minimum wage above 
Federal levels.  That did not pass.  But again, it was considering that to see 
if that would be helpful for our economy here in Missouri.  So you can see 
some areas in which states can become laboratories of democracy and that can 
be a positive thing in terms of how they can help benefit other states as well 
and the nation as a whole.

Let me give you another last example here.  Federalism can enhance 
political participation.  And let me give you something else.  It can increase 
what they call political efficacy.  And I want to just kind of talk a little 
bit about what this essentially means here.  Because we have a Federal system, 
there are more opportunities for people to get involved and participate in the 
system.  Now everyone is gonna go, for example, to Washington to serve as a 
senator or a representative.  But you might not feel so intimidated by maybe 
running for a state office or for a county office or a city office or serving 
on the school board.  In other words, there are numerous opportunities for 
people to participate and people take advantage of those things.

And political scientists look at these kinds of things and say, ìIf more 
and more people are participating in our system, in our political system, 
thatís good for democracy.î  And theyíve given a term to this called political 
efficacy.  And itís a very simple term.  Itís the idea ó when you say 
something is efficacious or it has efficacy, is it effective or does it have 
an impact, and the idea of political efficacy is basically your belief ó that 



you can actually have an impact on the system.  You can actually have an 
impact by your voting, by your participation, by providing money to 
candidates, by going out and campaigning, or whatever it might be.  By 
initiating some kind of petition to change laws.  And it might very well be to 
put a traffic light on a street right where your house is located.  But the 
idea is that you can participate, you can get involved, and thatís good for 
democracy.  And so the idea here is that more and more opportunities for 
political participation can likely enhance oneís political efficacy.

Now, all of us today have a different sense about your own political 
efficacy.  Some of you, for example, feel like, you know, you donít know 
anything about how politics works or how you can have an impact on the system.  
Others feel very strong, how you know you can have an impact on the system.  
And a lot of that actually goes down to how you were raised and how you grew 
up. 

I just have a quick question.  Iím just curious.  Let me just take a quick 
survey here.  How many of you when you grew up, your parents talked about 
politics around the table and so forth?  Any of you?  Probably.  How many 
where you never talked about politics?  Okay.  A few of you there.  Now, this 
is only a guess.  I canít say this for sure.  But chances are those people who 
grew up in environments where politics was discussed around the table and they 
talked about different issues of the day, chances are they have a higher sense 
of political efficacy than others who have not had that experience.  It 
doesnít matter where you start from.  Thereís always a beginning point.  You 
know, even this class can be a beginning point for some of you.  But again, 
that can be very good for democracy and, again, thatís what some political 
scientists say is good about federalism because it can actually to a greater 
increase in peopleís sense of political efficacy.

Now, one of the things ó when I think about federalism, in terms of sort 
of the great debate in a nutshell, how do you look at federalism and its 
importance, I think the basic difference here is this.  Itís really an 
argument.  If youíre gonna say what is federalism today all about, itís really 
an argument that is where should we have national standards, standards that 
are mandated by the Federal government and that apply to all the states and 
everyone in every state versus the idea of local discretion.  Where some 
states should be able to do things somewhat differently because of where 
theyíre located.

And so we can see this in a lot of different debates and areas.  And a lot 
of us feel somewhat different about this.  Again, let me sort of give you the 
punch line ahead of time.  If you believe ó if you believe that we ought to 
have national standards, a lot of national uniform standards from one place to 
the other, youíre probably going to feel more along the lines of Hamilton, the 
Federalist.  Youíll  probably have more of a Hamiltonian model of governance.  
If you believe in more than infra local discretion, youíre probably reflecting 
more of a Jeffersonian or anti-Federalist model of governance.  

Now, letís just ó Iíll give you a couple of examples just to help make 
some sense here.  Letís talk about, for example, education.  Are any of you 
education majors, by any chance?  Are you?  Okay.  A couple of people said 
yes.  Well, not to pick on you here, but since youíre the experts here ó you 
know all about Federal education standards, all these kinds of things ó do you 
believe ó let me just ask you here.  Do you believe that we ought to have some 
kind of ó Iím just curious ó a national exam that all teachers should pass to 
insure a basic level of competence?  So that if you teach, no matter where you 
teach, you should pass a national certifying exam?  What do you think?  And 



thatís kind of what weíre getting at.  Should there be different requirements 
from one state to the next in terms of certification of teachers or should it 
be all the way across?  Let me ask you this as well.

[Inaudible student response]
Thereís an argument for that, right?  If you move from one state to the 

next, shouldnít you be just as qualified in one state as the next or do you 
leave it to the states to decide?  I mean, Iíll give you a good case in point.  
My wife got her Masterís degree ó sheís actually got ó Iím gonna brag on her ó 
sheís got two Masterís degrees.  But one of her Masterís degrees was in 
education from Syracuse University.  Now, New York has a fairly progressive 
education system.  They have very rigorous standards for training.  And sheís 
fully certified in New York.   When we moved to Missouri, she had to jump 
through so many hoops to get certified in Missouri and some of these hoops, I 
thought, were particularly ridiculous.  I donít know if you need to edit that 
out or not.  I donít care.  Maybe now you do.

But I think in some respects, though, that was something you saw some very 
different levels there.  And again, thereís an argument for it and an argument 
against it.  You could say, ìNo, no, no.  You should be able to teach 
anywhere.  Once youíve met  certain basic Federal guidelines, that should 
qualify you and not worry about other state requirements.î  Or should there be 
variation from one state to the next, in terms of these kinds of things?

Let me give you another quick example.  This is to everybody here.  What 
about in terms of high school competencies?  If the Federal government were 
thinking about having an exam a national ó in other words, before you could 
graduate from high school, doesnít matter where you are, you have to pass this 
national high school exam that basically certifies that you have mastered 
basic competencies in several different areas.  If that a good idea?  So that 
basically the high school degree in one town or one state could be just as 
good and carry just as much weight as a high school degree somewhere else, 
okay?

Let me ask you ó I donít mean to frame the question in any kind of biased 
way, but let me ask you: Do you think thatís a good idea?  If so ó Iím just 
curious ó raise your hand.  Letís take a little poll.  Anybody?  Any of you?  
Okay.  How many of you say thatís a bad idea?  Okay.  Why do you think itís a 
bad idea?

[Inaudible student response]
Very good.  Very good.  The answer ó your response was essentially the idea 
that this presupposes that the states donít know how to educate their kids, 
right?  And that somehow they shouldnít have the flexibility or discretion to 
decide what they think is important in terms of the education of their kids. 

As you can see, there are two sides to this debate.  The other argument 
could be, ìWell, if we allow the states that flexibilityî ó which in a lot of 
ways makes sense, especially if youíre a Jeffersonian at heart it makes 
perfect sense to you.  But then, on the other hand, might that also lead to a 
certain outcome where if you happen to grow up ó Iím gonna bash Mississippi 
right now because they are among the lowest in state funding per person ó if 
you get your high school degree somewhere in Mississippi, are you gonna be as 
competitive in the marketplace as opposed to getting a high school degree, 
say, in Connecticut?  Which one is more likely to get funding on a merit based 
scholarship to prestigious schools?  Which one has been better trained, 
possibly?  So you could make the argument that they ought to have more 
equitable funding all across all the states, or something like that.  Again, I 
hope you understand sort of the crux of the argument here about national 



standards versus local discretions.
[Inaudible student response]
Thatís a very good point.  Thatís an excellent point.  The ACT and SAT, 

you are compared and judged on a national basis of all the students whoíve 
taken those at the same time.  And itís very nice to know ó itís very nice to 
know that at least in certain scores, achievement scores, that I hear about in 
Missouri and specifically Springfield ó I donít know how many of you are from 
Springfield ó but they are consistently at or above the national averages.  
Yeah, that makes me feel good, you know, because Iíve got a kid in the public 
school system.  I want to make sure that Iím ó that at least, you know, 
theyíre getting a good education. But again, you can see ó you can see this 
debate.  This debate you can see in other areas as well, not only education.

Letís look at environmental laws just briefly.  Hereís the issue.  Should 
some states be allowed to have stringent environmental laws like air pollution 
controls and other states have lower pollution controls?  Is that appropriate?  
What if in terms of ó weíre a poor state.  What we want to do, how do we 
become a wealthier state?  We attract economic development, right?  What can 
we do to attract economic development?  Encourage other plants to come and 
move to our state.  Maybe some plants donít want to move to our states because 
we have very high ó under this scenario, we have very high environmental air 
pollution standards.  What if we lowered those standards?  They might come and 
set up shop here.  Would that be good?  Help attract more jobs.  Should we do 
that?  Is that a good thing for our state to pursue?

[Inaudible student response]
Thatís a very good answer.  Actually, in the short-term perhaps.  Whatís 

the disadvantage of that?  When it comes to air quality, it doesnít stop at 
the state borders, does it?  So again, can you see here the essence of this 
debate?  On the one hand we could say, ìWe want economic development.  We want 
to bring in these businesses.  We are in Montana and, you know, weíre a big 
state with no one here.  Itís not gonna hurt if they have a little bit of 
extra pollution here, you know.  And besides, itís gonna move all east anyway.  
We donít have to worry about it.î  But that is, of course, the very argument.  
Maybe you donít want to allow that because you arenít gonna have a federal 
standard.

Acid rain.  Does anybody know how acid rain is produced and why itís bad?  
The different kinds of particulates that are produced by various types of 
utility plants like coal power plants like we have in Springfield.  Well, some 
of those emissions can actually go and they sort of drift in sort of a 
northeasterly direction, and as they interact in the atmosphere they turn into 
either phosphoric or sulphuric acid.  And when it rains, the rain has a higher 
acidic content and it can contribute to deforestation, particularly, for 
example, in Canada or some other northeastern states.

And so thereís a controversy about ó you know, therefore what we should do 
is make sure that the states that are producing these ó this type of pollution 
actually has that pollution cleaned up.  But again, you can see that ó I now 
can stand in front of this.  You can obviously see that ó this debate between 
the need for national standards versus local discretion really does come up a 
lot in terms of federalism.

Now, let me move on and talk a bit about sort of a historical view about 
federalism and a couple of issues I think are important to talk about there as 
well.  In terms of how did the founders view federalism.  Weíve kind of 
covered some of this already so this is very, very simple here.  But when we 
became a new nation, we all ó all of us had different views about what 



federalism really should mean.  We adopted a federal system.  We knew that we 
were not gonna give all the power to the national government and we were not 
gonna give all the power to the states.  You know, we didnít want to have a 
national government too strong because we thought that it would violate or 
jeopardize our civil rights liberties.  At the same time, however, we didnít 
want to leave too much power in the statesí hands because that was the problem 
that we had under the Articles of Confederation.

So anyway, the different ó you know, different players had different views 
about what federalism should mean and, of course, there was the Federalist who 
adopted a view of federalism they called ó that has been called a nation 
centered form of federalism.  Basically, thatís just the federal perspective.  
The federalsí perspective of federalism suggests that whenever thereís a 
conflict between the national government prerogative and the state government, 
who should win out?  The national government, right?  By contrast, there were 
those, the anti-Federalists like Thomas Jefferson, who said that ó who clung 
to the belief that if you had to make a tradeoff between the two, the state 
governments should have more prerogatives more often than not than the Federal 
government.  That was known as sort of a state centered federalism.

The way I look at nation centered federalism and state centered federalism 
simply is those are the two different views of federalism adopted by the 
Federalists versus the anti-Federalists.  Very simply, the Federalists adopted 
a nation centered federalism, the anti-Federalists adopted a state centered 
form of federalism. 

How has it evolved?  Weíve got sort of a built-in kind of conflict here 
between the relative power of both the states and the Federal government.  A 
very important issue came in 1819, a very important court case that dealt with 
this issue in 1819, McCulloch v. Maryland.  This is a very important court 
case, so important that I guarantee you thereíll be at least a question or two 
on it in our test coming up.  Or probably on our comprehensive common final 
exam too because it really is a very important court case.

There were really two issues.  We talked about one of those issues already 
when we talked about the Constitution.  The first issue, of course, was can 
Congress establish a national bank.  Do you remember that?  And do you 
remember ó again, just pull back from your memory here ó why was McCulloch v. 
Maryland significant in terms of that issue?  What did the Supreme Court say?  
Can Congress create a national bank?  Yes.  But thatís not the big issue.  
What was the big issue underlying that?

[Inaudible student response]
Yes, thatís actually the second issue.  But before we do that, let me ó Iím 
gonna come right back to you here.

But in terms of can Congress establish a national bank, that was important 
not so much because of the bank itself but because of the underlying 
significance of that issue.  And what was that, do you remember?  The 
interpretation to Article I, Section 8, to affirm the validity of what, what 
kind of powers?  Implied powers.  Remember that?  Thatís very important.  It 
affirmed the validity of implied powers.  Congress has the right to make all 
laws that are necessary and proper for carrying out all the delegated or 
numerated powers that are listed in Article I, Section 8.  

So that was one issue.  I want you to understand McCulloch v. Maryland was 
a fairly complex case because there were two issues, two what are on the 
surface two simple issues, where they have two large underlying sets of 
significance.  So one simple issue, the national bank, but the big issue ó 
underlying issue was a firm ó the constitutionality of implied powers.  And 



that was one, okay?
Now weíll come back to the second part.  What else did it deal with?
[Inaudible student response]

Right.  In this case here, can the State of Maryland tax a branch of this 
national bank?  This bank is on Maryland soil.  Does Maryland have a right to 
tax this bank?  You know, they needed revenue, too, right?  And whatíd the 
Supreme Court say on that one?  Anybody know?  They said no.  Thatís right.  
Maryland cannot tax this national entity.  

Now again, thatís the small issue.  The underlying larger issue is what?  
Basically saying if a state canít tax the federal entity, what does that do in 
terms of relative power?  It affirms the supremacy of the national government 
over the states.  Very good.  It affirms the supremacy.  Thatís what was 
important.  Yeah, the issue was about taxing a branch of a bank on state soil.  
But the real issue was ó and the importance and significance was the fact that 
it affirms the supremacy of the national government over the states.  Because 
Maryland was not allowed to tax the branch of this national bank.

So in a lot of ways you might even say this. McCulloch v. Maryland ó think 
about this.  Do an application here.  McCulloch v. Maryland wouldíve been a 
decision that wouldíve favored the Federalist or the anti-Federalist?  Good.  
The Federalist.  Thatís exactly right.

In a lot of ways over time our country was still trying to ó during the 
1800s especially ó we were still trying to find out ó sort of figure out this 
balance between the power of the Federal government and the power of the 
states.  Even though McCulloch v. Maryland was significant ó it was a very 
significant case ó it did not put an end to this very strong anti-Federalist 
sentiment.  Not everyone, after McCulloch v. Maryland, became Federalists 
overnight.  Nor would you expect them to and nor are they today, obviously.

There were several people, for example, who believed very strongly along 
the lines of Jefferson.  They were known as statesí righters.  And a leading 
proponent of them was John C. Calhoun from South Carolina.  They believed more 
along the lines of Jefferson, arguing for a state centered form of Federalism.  
They believed very, very strongly in the rights and privileges of the states.  

One of the things that John C. Calhoun espoused as well as others is this 
idea of a doctrine of nullification.  This became very popular in the early 
1800s, in the mid 1800s, concerning the rights of the states.  And this is a 
very important doctrine.  And I donít know if Iíve got the ó no, I donít.  
Iíve got it up here.  Let me write it here on the board in terms of what the 
doctrine nullification said. 

Basically, it was articulated in the mid 1800s by John C. Calhoun and he 
basically said this. Under this doctrine, if the Federal government passed a 
law that the states believed was unconstitutional ó and it could be any state 
or it could be all the states ó the states had the right to declare that 
particular law as, quote, ìnull and void.î  Iíll move out of the way here just 
for a second.  If the Federal government ó sorry.  If the Federal government 
passed a law or Congress passed a law that the states believed was 
unconstitutional, under this doctrine the states had the right to declare that 
law as null and void.  In other words, this law does not apply to our states.

This was actually a very important issue that came up during the debate 
about slavery.   For example, in John C. Calhounís view ó you know, he 
believed if you look at the Constitution, the Constitution permits slavery.  
Slavery was allowed to flourish under the Constitution.  So therefore, if the 
Federal government attempted to ban slavery, then the Federal government is 
doing something that is unconstitutional.  And if the Federal government is 



doing something that is unconstitutional, the states had a right to say, 
ìWeíre not gonna follow that federal law.  Weíre gonna declare that law null 
and void.  Therefore, you cannot ban slavery in our state.  Weíre gonna ignore 
that attempted ban.î  Thatís the doctrine of nullification.

Now, what I think is important here is what did this imply.  Whatís the 
implication here?  Why is this a potential problem in terms of the role 
between the states and the Federal government here?  Think about this.  Who 
becomes ó and watch this.  Who becomes the final arbiter, the final 
interpreter, of the Constitution under this doctrine?  The states, right?  
Under this doctrine ó if this doctrine was allowed to exist here, then 
basically what it suggests here is that the states, not the Federal 
government, specifically not the Supreme Court, is the final interpreter of 
the Constitution.  If the Supreme Court even hears ó say, for example, that we 
think that itís okay to ban slavery.  According to this doctrine the states 
would say, ìThatís not out interpretation of the Constitution.  We donít care 
what the Supreme Court says.  Weíre the final deciders of the Constitution.î  
And so therefore what it does is -- is by making the states the final 
determiners or determinants of the Constitution, the final interpreters here, 
what does it do to the states relative to the Federal government?  It makes 
the states more powerful than the national government, right?

[Inaudible student response]
Very good question.  What would be the purpose of the Supreme Court?  

Would you have a need for the Supreme Court here in this situation?  No, not 
at all.  Itís all left up to the states, right?  The states can decide what 
the Constitution really says.

Now, one other court case I want to tie this into.  You remember Marbury 
v. Madison from Chapter 2?  Marbury v. Madison basically affirmed the 
legitimacy of the idea of judicial review and judicial review basically being 
the rights of the Supreme Court to be the final interpreter of the 
Constitution.  So what does the doctrine nullification do to Marbury v. 
Madison?  Throws it out the window, doesnít it?  Because it says no, no, no.  
Judicial review means nothing.  Judicial review is not legitimate.  It is not 
the Supreme Court thatís the final interpreter of the Constitution; itís the 
state.  How was this issue settled, by the way?  How did this issue finally 
come to its ultimate resolution?  We had a war over it.  We had a war over it.  
And the victory by the Union basically put an end to this whole issue of the 
doctrine nullification. So thatís what we had going on all the way through 
1865.  We had conflicting views, the rise of this idea of the doctrine 
nullification put to rest once and for all by the Civil War.

Since then, 1865, thereís a couple of other things I want to get into 
here.  From 1865 to 1933, a lot of scholars said that you could look at that 
period of time and it could best be characterized by this concept of dual 
federalism.  And the way I could probably give it to you this way is like as 
follows.  We were in the process of trying to, you know, mend our wounds and 
patch things up, and in a lot of ways what dual federalism seems to suggest is 
that youíve got the ó the Federal government is supreme.  Yes, no question 
about that.  The Federal government has established its supremacy by virtue of 
McCulloch v. Maryland, by virtue of the Civil War, by virtue of the fact that 
the doctrine of nullification has been put to rest. 

But even though the Federal government is supreme, under this idea of dual 
federalism itís as if youíve got the Federal government and the states that 
are operating in different spheres of activities.  So here the Federal 
government will operate and here the states will operate, doing their own 



thing, and weíre essentially giving the states a fair amount of leeway in 
terms of managing their economy and so forth, and the idea here is that youíre 
gonna sort of just assume that thereís not gonna be a lot of interference 
between the states and the Federal government.

I know when youíre looking at a period of, you know, 70 years or so, itís 
really hard to say how this period was best characterized.  But this is one 
that scholars suggest, that if you look at all the types of things that are 
going on during this time between the Federal government and the states in 
terms of this issue of federalism, they call this dual federalism and the idea 
that theyíre not really interfering so much with the affairs of each other but 
kind of maintain their own separate spheres of authority.

Now, something happened shortly in the early 1920s that really changed the 
nature of the relationship between the Federal government and the states.  So 
from about 1933 to about 1960, this was known as the era of cooperative 
federalism.  Now, the question is, what happened here?  What major things 
happened that changed the nature of the relationship?  And let me first of 
all, before we go into that, say what cooperative federalism is.  Cooperative 
federalism is one where the Federal government is playing the leading role, 
the states are cooperating, in solving major problems in our society.  Major 
social and economic problems.  Particularly early on, economic problems.

So the states and the Federal government are cooperating together.  Thatís 
why they call it cooperative federalism.  Theyíre cooperating together and the 
Federal government is playing sort of a leading role in helping to solve these 
social and economic problems.  This whole era was essentially spurred on by 
the role of the Great Depression which occurred with the market crash in 1929.  
As you know, many people had lost their jobs.  Unemployment was running about 
25 percent.  You remember hearing maybe from your grandparents about bread 
lines.  Really the Depression really changed a lot of peopleís perceptions 
about not only the Republican Party but also the role of the Federal 
government.

Do any of you have grandparents who were in the Depression or great 
grandparents perhaps?  Did they talk to you a little bit about the role of the 
Depression?  It was a time of depression that we had never known before.  
There were ó I think about a book, John Steinbeckís The Grapes of Wrath.  Have 
you ever read that?  That does a very good job of showing some of the ó just 
the terrible conditions of people going through the Depression, particularly 
in the west and the midwest.  If you ever have a chance to read John 
Steinbeckís The Grapes of Wrath, I would certainly encourage you to do that.

For example, I donít know about your dad but my mother-in-law ó they lost 
their farm down in Texas and it forever changed her view about things.  I 
mean, she saves everything.  She doesnít throw anything away.  I will go to 
her house and sheíll have newspapers just piling up, you know.  Itís like, 
ìLily, whatíre you gonna do with these things?î you know.  But she will not 
throw them out because you just donít do that.  Thatís wasteful.  You cannot 
do that.  And Iíve talked to some other people whose parents or grandparents 
grew up during the Depression and theyíve adopted a lot of that kind of ó sort 
of that pack mentality or just ó they donít get rid of anything.  Because it 
really had a profound impact on their lives.

The role of the Great Depression ó and I know weíve got to finish up here, 
but let me say a couple of quick things about it.  The Great Depression 
fundamentally changed peopleís view about the role of the Federal government.  
They believed that Washington could be called upon to help solve our problems.  
A few years later, for example, we have a person whoís running for president.  



He arrives on a shining horse.  His name is Franklin Delano Roosevelt.  And 
FDR says, ìIf you elect me, I will put America back to work.î  And he provided 
all these federal programs.  This is when Social Security ó which is a very 
important debate these days ó Social Security started during this period of 
time.

And people ó you know, we enacted a lot of programs.  If you want to find 
out also when government really began to take off in terms of its power, scope 
and influence, this is one of those watershed errors.  Because the Federal 
government really began to increase in its powers, scope, importance and 
influence throughout our nation during this time.  People changed their 
perception.  Instead of Washington being sort of hands-off ó you know, let the 
states handle their own economies ó they saw a very desirable role for the 
Federal government to play to bale us out of these terrible conditions.

And a lot of times along those same ways it also has some spillover effect 
politically.  For a long time the Republicans were viewed in a very, very 
positive way.  You know, the idea of the Roaring ë20s and the idea that the 
businesses ó you know, that laissez-faire capitalism -- let the marketplace 
drive our economy.  The government should not get involved in the regulation 
of business.  And people fundamentally began to blame the Republicans for the 
Great Depression.  And because of that, under Franklin Delano Roosevelt, what 
was created was called a New Deal coalition, a new tide of support.  People in 
droves came to leave the Republican Party and joined the Democratic Party, and 
saw a very positive role of the Federal government.


